MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
NOVEMBER 2, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 2, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:04 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 2 November 2007
shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS, MICHAEL J. MOLINA,
JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER GLADYS C. BAISA.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, eight Members are in attendance, one
is excused. A quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning, ladies and gentlemen, we are honored to have our opening remarks
given by our colleague from Paia-Haiku, Mr. Molina.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Molina.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your opening remarks, Mr. Molina. Very--quite
appropriate for the season of the year.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, no one has signed up to offer testimony on ceremonial
resolutions. Shall we proceed with the reading of these resolutions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, Members, the Chair will offer anyone in our gallery
an opportunity to share testimony on either one of our two ceremonial resolutions that
we have posted for today's agenda. Is there anyone wishing to come forward at this
time?
Having none, Members, the Chair will close testimony on ceremonial resolutions with
no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-132
CONGRATULATING AILEA APANA ON TAKING
FIRST-PLACE HONORS IN A NATIONAL STUDENT
SYMPOSIUM FOR HER RESEARCH ON
PSEUDOXANTHOMA ELASTICUM
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I would like to have the County Clerk read the resolution in its entirety—
and I'm happy that he's doing it rather than myself. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Clerk, for reading the resolution.
Members, I would like to ask for your full support in adopting this resolution in
congratulating Ailea Apana on taking first-place honors in a national student
symposium for research on Pseudoxanthoma Elasticum--that was hard.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well done.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Ailea, Jade Kapoi-Beerman, Kameha--Kamehameha
School senior; Jessica Leina'ala Song, Kamehameha School junior; and Chloe
Edinger, Baldwin High School senior, were the first Maui students to participate in a
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National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and kid--Kidney Disease Short Term
Education Program for Underrepresented Persons.
Ailea and Jade did their research at the University of Hawaii School of Medicine
under the ment--mentorship of University of Hawaii faculty researchers. As part of
the experience, they lived in an apartment with two Kauai high school students,
supervised by an adult.
Leina'ala and Chloe did their research on Maui under the mentorship of Karen
Robinson, a University of Hawaii, Ph.D., Ph.D. student. The girls gave up almost
their entire summer break to participate in this program. They started soon after
school was out and didn't end their research until a week before they returned to
school. The scientific research that they were involved in has a real impact on the
health and well-being of people and is of highly complex nature.
At the conclusion of this seven week, weeks, need to confirm length of the program,
the four girls attended the national student conference in D.C. where they
represented their research findings to an audience of peers from throughout the
country and were judged by professionals in the field, where Ai--Ailea was awarded
one of six first-place honors for her category.
Ailea enjoyed doing research over the summer and thought that this was an
incredible opportunity. Ever since she was five years old, she knew she was going
into the field of medicine.
I wish all of you the best in the future.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, Mr. Victorino. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I'm very pleased and really very touched that so many of our young people are
actually choosing the career path of medicine and related fields. I think that for
myself as one of the Councilmembers who is very supportive of the partnerships
between our schools, our high schools and even our intermediate school and our

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 5

university, I think that the funding that our Council has provided to help develop the
workforce and guide some of our young people or at least provide opportunities to
some of our young people in the healthcare career field is really important because
as those of us who are aging look at what we're facing, the dwindling numbers of
medical health professionals in the field is simply disappearing, and so who will care
not only for ourselves as we age, but the other people who will come after us.
And I really fear that we are having a crisis in this country, and so I'm really am so
pleased to see that the young people of our community not only gave up their time,
but some of the recreational things that they might otherwise be doing. And with the
support of their parents and their teachers, they have really taken this to another
level.
So I congratulate them. I thank them for their work in this area; and particularly when
you look at disorders that are life-threatening, this disease, just in reading it, it seems
very similar to another life-threatening disorder called scleroderma, which has no
cure. So, hopefully, one of these days, the individuals who are participating in these
programs will be able to help find cures for those diseases that really plague
humanity.
Thank you vey much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I would alfo--also like to offer my congratulations not only to Ailea, but to all the
students that participated. Giving up their summer to be a part of something of this
magnitude is so very important. Their dedication and willingness to sacrifice really is
a tribute to many young people that sometimes we, as adults, tend to forget. We
tend to look at all the negatives and not these positives young role models that are
out there.
And I'd like to say that to them and their parents, I, I want to say mahalo for the
efforts they've brought forth. Their research and their ability to, to look forward, and
from a small age of five to decide where you want to go is very admiring. And, and,
and I've known the family and I've watched them grow up, and she is a shining
example, and all the young students that are on this list, are a shining example of our
future.
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So I'm very confident that the medical field will have some great contributors in the
future--and they'll come from Maui. And, hopefully, when we do our job right, well be
able to make sure that they have a place to come back to Maui and help us right here
in this County and not have to go somewhere else far away to do the work they, they
so love to do.
So thank you, Mr. Chair. And, again, I congratulate the Apanas and all the rest for a
outstanding job. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I want to also pass on my congratulations to all the students who participated in
this event over in Washington, D.C. While it may not get the public--publicity like
some other events, it's still, nonetheless, a very important one and showcases our
talent across the nation.
And as far as Ailea goes, needless to say, we're all very impressed with her
accomplishments. You know this young lady is something special when she can do
research on something that many of us can't even pronounce. So she is quite a,
quite a young star. And I, too, hope that this young lady after her collegiate career is
done, she returns home to Maui as a full-time resident because her talents are
definitely needed here.
Keep up the great work, Ailea. We're all proud of you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
I, too, would like to express my congratulations to Ailea and the rest of the team that
were able to achieve such high honors.
And I especially am proud because a son, my wife, and I all graduated from
Kamehameha on Oahu; but, we also had children that went to Baldwin High School.
And, you know, we, we are very impressed by the achievement of these students,
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and we wish them well and best wishes in their future endeavors; but, keep up the
good work.
And along with the congratulations, certainly, we, I congratulate the parents, and the
teachers, and all of those that played an important part on the achievement of these
students.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chairman.
I would like to add my congratulations to Ailea.
You know, getting an award in a, in a scientific subject matter like this is difficult
enough, but to get a national award competing nationally with all the students across
the nation, that is really quite an accomplishment.
And so my congratulations to her. She once again is a shining example of why Maui
is no ka oi, and I wish her all the best in her future college years. Don't burn the
midnight oil, Ailea, and forget that you're also supposed to have fun in college
because you'll still come out on top, but you'll have some fun memories to share in
the future with your family and your children if you don't just keep yourself in
academic mode. Remember that college is also a, a social endeavor and it helps
broaden you in the manner, too.
So I'm sure she's, you know, been very focused on her academics all through high
school in order to achieve this award because it doesn't mention how many students
participated, but it is a national award, Chairman. And for anybody to achieve that is
quite astounding. And for Ailea to come from the middle of the Pacific and show all
the other states in the nation that we can produce superior students is a fabulous
accolade for Maui County and for Ailea, and we thank her very much.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman, and thank you, Members.
Before I call the students to the podium, along with their Coordinator at Kam School
Maui as well as the principal of Baldwin High School, I, I'd just like to have the
parents of Ailea, Jade, and Chloe to stand, and, and their family members, to be
recognized. And if AKAKU can scan the audience, I would appreciate it. Thank you.
Thank you very much.
Mr. Chair, at this time, I would like to introduce to you Ailea Apana, Jade
Beerman-Kapoi, and Chloe Edinger. If they could come up forward to be recognized.
And also joining with them, I'd like to call on Linda Shibano, Academy Coordinator at
Kam Schools Maui, and Natalie Gonsalves, Baldwin High School Principal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If they would please join us on the chamber floor.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Please, please note they're all women.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We, we noticed too.
Don't worry, parents, we'll take a break so you can have ample photo opportunities.
We'll, we'll make sure you have that chance shortly.
Okay, Mr. Pontanilla, if you would on behalf of the Council, please.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Thank you for giving us the
opportunity to have-CHAIR HOKAMA: You need .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --photo opportunity after they talk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You need to bring back your honorees, Mr. Pontanilla. They're all
running away.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, ladies. I, I, I, I know Ailea came prepared, so I'm
going to call on her first.
Chairman, Ailea Apana. If you could say a few words. Thank you.
MS. AILEA APANA: Aloha, Councilmembers.
Thank you for recognizing me, as well as my fellow, fellow classmates here today, for
our participation in the National Institute of Health, National Institute of Diabetes,
Digestive, and Kidney Diseases Step-Up Program.
This program offered me an excellent opportunity, providing me with insight into the
research field and exposing me to many possible career choices. This is a great
head start as I continue to work towards my dream of pursuing a job in the science
field.
I had a wonderful time working at the John A. Burns School of Medicine this past
summer, and would like to acknowledge my mentor, Dr. Olivier Le Saux; Program
Coordinators Dr. George Hui, Kae Pusic, Ms. Mikell; my parents and my
grandparents for making this such a great experience.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ailea.
By the way, the Apanas are my neighbors, so I've seen this girl grow up to what she
is today--I didn't know she grew that tall.
At this time, I'd like to call on Jade, if Jade could say a few words.
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MS. JADE BEERMAN-KAPOI: Aloha kauko. My name is Jade Beerman-Kapoi.
It was a great honor for me to participate in this program. And even though I didn't
win an award, I realized that the research field is something that I'm really
considering. And it's very vital to our people and Hawaii, especially, with the
diseases that affect us.
And so I hope to look forward to this program again this summer and, hopefully, win
an award this time.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And now Chloe. Chloe.
MS. CHLOE EDINGER: Hi. I just want to thank everybody for giving me this opportunity;
and I want to thank Dr. Karen for working with me and Lei this entire summer. And I
really appreciated this entire opportunity to be exposed to research 'cause I'm in love
with it and I just want to help the world and just show them what we got here on Maui,
and that we're a force to be reckoned with. And thanks so much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, ladies. And I hope you do come back to
Maui as doctors when you graduate from college wherever you go.
Chair, if we could have a short recess for photo opportunities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair is happy to grant the recess, Members.
How long do you need, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well, these are ladies now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then we shall recess subject to the call of the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:28 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:34 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall call this meeting of the Council of the County of Maui back to
order.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair, for giving me this opportunity again.
At this time, I'd like to introduce Linda Shibano. Linda is the Academy Coordinator at
Kamehameha Schools of Maui.
Linda, if you could say a few words.
MS. LINDA SHIBANO: Council Chair Hokama, Councilmen.
In behalf of the Kamehameha School ohana, and I say that because even if Chloe
Edinger is a Baldwin High School student, her mother is a teacher at Kamehameha
Schools. So this is, we have one ohana here.
I'd like to thank you all so much for recognizing our students who have so much
ahead of them. We are so proud of them. And, as all of you have stated, hope that
we see them back on Maui once they have finished their education.
But without your support and future support of children coming up, you know, through
the ranks, our, our little keiki, you know, we can't, we cannot do this kind of, you
know, internships and, and exposure for our young people.
So once again, in behalf of the Kamehameha ohana, mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Linda.
Thank you, Chair, for that opportunity. Thank you again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We would again extend our congratulations to the honorees this morning and their
families, their parents and friends who have been here to join them. We look forward
to much achievement and success in your, in your future.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let--prior to proceeding, Members, the Chair forgot to mention,
we would ask everyone who has cell phones, pagers, anything that makes noise, to
please turn it off. The Chair will be enforcing decorum this morning during our
session. Thank you very much.
If you need--for those that need to leave, please do. It's not a problem. We
understand the time requirements of everyone.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us progress with the agenda.
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COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-132.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO, 07-133
CONGRATULATING THE HISTORIC WAILUKU
COURTHOUSE ON ITS 100 TH ANNIVERSARY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, if we could ask the Clerk to read the resolution in its
entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
Chairman, isn't iron--isn't it ironic that today we celebrate the 100 th anniversary of our
judiciary courthouse building, one hundred years of distinction, and one hundred
years of history in upholding and protecting the laws of our land; and, yet, only a few
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days ago legislators who took an oath of office to protect and defend the Constitution
of the United States of America and the State of Hawaii blatantly changes a law for
the sake of special interest and snubbed the judiciary decision made in our courts.
One hundred years of distinction, one hundred years of history. It is definitely more
than just a landmark for so many of our people here in Maui County.
I, for one, Chairman, hang on to a memory of photograph taken long time ago right in
front of the, the steps of the Courthouse where my father who became a naturalized
citizen of the United States stood on those steps holding his American flag, and I, we
still have that photo. It's etched in our minds, so the memory, the history, and the
legacy of this Courthouse takes personal hold of many private individuals like myself,
and the memory will be hung on to throughout my own lifetime.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion?
The Chair would just add that I am happy to support the comments of Vice-Chairman
Mateo this morning after my many trips to the Legislature the past few weeks.
But, nonetheless, this should not take away from the celebration of one hundred
years that this historic and important building that is a benchmark for this community,
that is part of the building foundation that makes our island society great as it is, that
we take great pleasure in recognizing this institution of our people and its meanings
of upholding justice, the balance of scales of law and treatment of our citizenry that
we should not forget those that have come before us.
And I can just say, Members, that we, we are lucky. We have working for us,
Mr. Fukuoka--Ken. And Ken's dad, the Honorable S. George Fukuoka, is the last
remaining judge that has practiced in that Courthouse, that is still with us in this
community. And I share that because I think it's important for us to recognize those
that are still with us that made a tremendous contribution not only to the community
then, but the community now.
And so to Mr. Fukuoka, if you're out there and you can hear this, we extend our
appreciation to your contributions as being an honorable judge in the County of Maui,
and your service in our historic Wailuku courthouse.
If there be no further discussion, Members, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
If we could have Prosecuting Attorney Ben Acob, as well as First Deputy Prosecuting
Attorney Peter Hanano, to please join us in the front.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Gentlemen, if you would please come forward.
Mr. Mateo, if you would, please, on our behalf.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman Hokama, Members of the Council, and people of Maui
County. I am indeed privileged to be able to introduce to you the Prosecuting
Attorney Ben Acob who will be saying a few words and the individual who just a few
minutes ago accepted the resolution.
Mr. Acob.
PROSECUTING ATTORNEY BENJAMIN ACOB: Good morning, Honorable Chair Riki
Hokama, Honorable Councilmembers.
It's truly a great honor and privilege to be housed in a building that is the most
beautiful building, or one of the most beautiful building, in the County of Maui, along
with its great heritage and history. Time and again, visitors, tourists, and locals alike
step into our building and express their awe in its great beauty.
We are currently outgrowing that building. That may or may not be an indication that
we may have to give it up soon. Hopefully, not, because it would be consistent in the
history of the function of the building, which is enforcing the laws. But sooner or later,

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 15

if it's not the Department of Prosecuting Attorney, someone else will be occupying the

building. For that reason, we can only promise that we will be good stewards of that
building so that others will--future generations will enjoy it as well.
I want to thank this body and as well as Mayor Charmaine Tavares for supporting this
celebration. We'll be having this celebration on November 14 of this year. I'm sure
you have received the announcement and invitation, and we'd like to see you there.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Acob.
I see Ms. Sugimura. Do you need a photographic opportunity? Okay, are you fine?
You do, you do need one?
Okay, Members, the Chair will push up earlier the midmorning break, so we will stand
in recess till 10:00 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:49 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:05 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall reconvene the regular Council meeting of 2 November 2007.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with our agenda, please.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, the resolution previously adopted is numbered 07-133.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have received two requests from individuals who have
signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify. Shall we
proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, Mr. Clerk, the Chair will state the ground rules on
testimony.
When your name is called, please come forward to our podium. We would ask that
you would please state your name and organization, if you are representing such an
organization. And you have three minutes to present your testimony to the Members.
We will assist you with time by, on the podium, we have a lighting system where at
the beginning of your remarks, the green light will go on. At the two-minute
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thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on indicating you have thirty seconds to
conclude. And at the three-minute mark, the red light will go on and you will end your
sentence. And that is your opportunity for testimony. If, though, you have signed up
prior to the start of this meeting, if you desire, you may return for up to an additional
three minutes after all others have spoken.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us please call our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first testifier is Gord--Gordon Cockett, and he'll be offering testimony
on County Communication 07-299; and he'll be followed by Dr. George Lavenson.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. GORDON C. COCKETT (testifying on County Communication No. 07-299):
Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen of the County Council.
I first want to thank you for allowing me to speak in front of you today. My name is
Gordon C. Cockett, and I use my middle initial because there are three of us with the
same name on Maui and I don't want the other two to get blamed for what I say.
I belong to the Save Honolua Coalition, Save Our Shoreline Drive, and Maui Unite, a
newly-formed organization. I am very near being seventy-seven years old--six weeks
to be exact--and not concerned for myself. Rather, I am concerned for our
grandchildren--yours and mine. What will happen--no, I'm sorry. Where will they
raise their children if development is allowed to continue as in the past? It won't be
here.
This is an auspicious occasion for me. I recently took a seven-hour course in
"Leading With Emotional Intelligence", but it's difficult to apply the principles here
because the vultures are out there ravaging our aina.
I started writing this testimony on Monday and had to edit it five times before coming
here this morning because it was too emotional.
Our natural resources are hanging by threads and, like it or not, you are charged with
the responsibility of protecting it.
I have a checkbook here that I could hold up in front of you, but I won't. That, in
itself, has made a big enough impression. I mean to point out some of you for not
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being able to make a decision because, it seems, that you don't want to disagree with
some of your campaign contributors. That is the word on the streets, ladies and
gentlemen, and not something I just made up. All one has to do these days is go to
the internet and all your contributors are listed. Now I'm calling a spade a spade, and
if the shoe fits, then you just have to wear it. There is an organization out there, of
which I am a member, that has some 4Q000 signatures on their petition to have a-save a certain well-loved area of ours. Is it possible that there is more, that--is it
possible that, that is important to you than your campaign contributions? It should
be.
If a development is sketchy about the alv--availability of water, what's the hang-up?
Have you got the na'au to vote it down? I know you all have the mana'o, but do you
have the vote, the, the na--na'au to vote it down? Do you have the guts to say no?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Cockett, do you have more that you wish to share with the
Members?
MR. COCKETT: Yes, I do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would like to offer you another opportunity after others have spoken for
you to return.
MR. COCKETT: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll be happy to recall you. Thank you, Mr. Cockett.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Our next speaker is Dr. George Lavenson, and he'll also be testifying on
County Communication 07-299.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
GEORGE LAVENSON, M.D. (testifying on County Communication No. 07-299):

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers.
Thank you very much for allowing me to make a presentation here too. I am
Dr. George Lavenson.
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I first did some surgery here in the early sixties, and I'm now in semiretirement living
here permanently. And I speak regarding the consideration for a moratorium on
development on the west side that I believe you're going to address this morning.
I think that there's a real concern about this because at this time, there's already
committed 6,000 and proposed 14,000 for a total of over 20,000 units. And the
concerns I think are two: one are concerns of necessity, and the other of quality.
And the necessity, we all know: the roads, the water, the sewage where you can
smell it, the amount of people in Lahaina already, all of those considerations. The
quality ones are also the beautiful hills we have, the beautiful Maui that we have on
the west side. It's like a ship with a, perhaps a, a certain number of people. But if
you overload it, it could sink.
And so I think the consideration for holding up on some of this development now
pending the long-term plan and real consideration of both the necessities and the
quality is important.
There's one particular area I would like to particularly address, and that's the
shoreline drive coming from the Pali into Puamana. And right now, it's one place
where all of our Maui people can come and drive along a beautiful shoreline drive,
both those who live here and visitors, stop wherever they want, go to the beach, fish,
surf, paint, and be there. And you wisely before, decided that road should only be
moved if there was erosion.
There's a few areas of concern, only 10 percent, that could be handled with local
solutions. But some I think are wanting to use that as an excuse to move the
beautiful shoreline drive far mauka, allowing development which could block it off just
like from Puamana to, to Kapalua, and deprive our people again of this beautiful
shoreline drive.
And I would like to, I know this has been decided, but it hasn't happened. And I think
this, along with a long-range plan needs to be addressed and looked at again.
My plea, and many of us, is to keep that beautiful shoreline drive for our people of
Maui.
So, again, thank you very much for allowing me to make this presentation. I know
there's many considerations and more will be said. Thank you again. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Lavenson.
Is there any questions for the testifier this morning? Ms. Johnson, on the testimony.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Dr. Lavenson, I just wanted to alert you that we
won't be making a decision on this today, but your name will be placed on the
agenda when this item is to be heard in committee.
DR. LAVENSON: Oh, thank you very much, Councilmember Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any--is there anyone with a question for the doctor this morning?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
At this time, we, the Chair will be recalling Mr. Gordon C. Cockett for the balance of
the testimony this morning.
MR. GORDON C. COCKETT (concluding his testimony on County Communication
No. 07-299):
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I ended with, do you have the guts to say no? We all know what the water availability
is--or we think we do. It comes as easy as: "If no mo' wadah, no mo' development."
Simple rhetoric for me, how about you? A wiser man than me has said: "Any
developer who comes in must take into account their neighbors and the communities
they work with first."
Greed is the driving force behind the over-development on this island from here to
Timbuktu. I'm not a well-educated person, but I can see it. Why can't you? These
people come here and rape and ravage our aina and laugh all the way to the bank,
and all you do is "hum and haw" while they do it. You know what the right answer is
and you know what you have to do. Yes, there are exceptional situations out there
that must be considered for the sake of humanity. But while we dwell on exceptions,
the vultures are plundering our landscape. Has everyone forgotten that this is an
island and our sustainability depends on our natural resources?
We realize making the right decision is important to you. But mistakes can be
corrected; loss time is irretrievable.
A moratorium is needed and you know it. Personally, I would like to see the bill
amended so the word "temporary" is deleted. I read a letter to the edi--editor by a
realtor that a moratorium is not what the local residents want, and he's the same guy
that wants the road through Kahakuloa widened so the visitors can drive through
when the road is closed. I say to him, "Don't speak for the local residents"--and I call

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 20

upon the local residents that he refers to, to e-mail you and voice their objections to
that statement and tell you how they really feel about a moratorium right now. And I
know for sure that we don't want anymore golf courses on this island. One of them at
Kaanapali had its use of fertilizer monitored and showed that it used 144 tons of
chemical fertilizer in one year. That's just one golf course, ladies and gentlemen.
And where do you think all that fertilizer has gone?
One more thing. I seem to think that there are developers out there who have not
fulfilled their commitment to build affordable houses. My question is: "Are they still
allowed to apply for permits to build another development? Is this County
government allowing them to do that?" If that is true, then the shame is on you.
Enough is enough, ladies and gentlemen. The buck stops here.
Thank you. I've said enough.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Cockett, for your testimony this morning.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony this morning?
Having none, Mr. Cockett, thank you very much for your thoughts.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we also have one individual who signed up subsequent to
the convening of the meeting. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to calling the individual up, the, the ground rules of testimony
remain the same, except you only have three minutes. You do not have a, another
opportunity for extended testimony according to the rules of this body.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call the individual.
COUNTY CLERK:
Our testifier is Joyclynn Costa, offering testimony on County
Communication 07-299.
MS. JOYCLYNN COSTA (testifying on County Communication No. 07-299):

Can everyone see this development picture?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Costa.
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MS. COSTA: Okay. Aloha.

MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MS. COSTA: Ministers of public instruction. My name is Joyclynn Costa, and I appreciate
the time that you have afforded me.
What I present before you is development, development in the purest sense,
development that follows our State motto: Ua mau ke ea o ka aina i ka pono. The
life of the land is perpetuated in righteousness through ke Akua. That is the
complete motto.
What the State has purported to do is take out "ke Akua" from that motto. Originally
and permanently, he sits within the State motto.
I know that you were presented this book. And it was, it was wonderful this morning
hearing the reflection of memory and the painting of pictures. This picture represents
who we are, the anti-annexation bill; and this represents our aina. Within this book,
my great-great grandfather and my great grandfathers signatures have laid their
hand--they, they, they laid their hands on this piece of paper. My great-great
grandmother, as well as great-granduncles are also within this document, official
governmental document, and so it is not taken lightly.
"If the nation remains steadfast in its protest of annexation, the State
can continue to strive until the rock walls of the lolani Palace crumble,
and never will Hawaii be annexed to America!" The annexations
newspapers had published threats that the leaders of the mass
meetings would be arrested for treason, but Mr. Kaulia assured the
people that their assembly was legal. He said that it was because of
the brains of the government could not push over the brains of the
Kanaka Maoli that the government had to resort to weapons of war.
He said, "Let us take up the honorable field to struggle, brain against
brain." He told this to the people.

So I want to thank all of you with the brainpower that you have to perpetuate the land
in righteousness. Do the right thing for the future of the aina. And when you take
care of the aina, the aina will take care of you.
Again, I, I request, please keep in mind what will your children's children's children
say about you. Will they have a document like this with your signature on it with the
bills that you are trying to prepare now to pre--to prevent more devastation? Will you
be proud that your signature is there? Or will you have to hide your face in shame
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that you have destroyed their future? We're not against any type of development.

We are pro-development in the right way.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Costa.
Members, any questions for the lady this morning on her testimony? Having none,
Ms. Costa, thank you for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: We also have a, another individual who signed up subsequent to the
convening of the meeting, and he is Kaniloa Kamaunu, and he'll be testifying on
County Communication 07-299.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. KANILOA KAMAUNU (testifying on County Communication No. 07-299):
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning.
MR. KAMAUNU: My name is Kanilo Kamaunu. I come from Waihee Valley.
Again, this comes into an area that I've testified several times before and I guess I
have to keep coming because of different issues. But, of course, my main concern
is, you know, not having the water to make the development.
So what Councilmember Johnson is proposing is a good thing. You need to take the
time to build to reassess what is actually detrimental to us on our resources, as well
as our availability to have these developments made, not only with water, but, of
course, with the problems on the west side of emergency, being able to get services
there, as well as, I believe, a lot of overcrowding on our streets and our roads in that
area and a lot of the accidents that come because of those things.
I think adding more infrastructure for that area is actually a really hard thing to do
because that main road doesn't give you much to deal with to--for traffic. And as it
was said by Mr. Cockett, you know, to change the route to, you know, up towards the

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 23

mountain where, I mean I look at Maui now and all the places, if they just had left
them alone, I think Makena, for instance, you know, back then it was just a dirt road.
And the only guys who went there were the hard-core campers and fishermen and,
and, you know, the place was always, was always beautiful. And now, you know, we
get locked out of those areas because we have a road there that permits so much
traffic and guys are there doing other things besides enjoying the ocean and, you
know, we get cut off. We can't go there after seven o'clock, you know.
So I'm looking at the more we put up in developing, you know, we develop our parks
and everything in that area, we get locked out. We have other people using the area
more than we are, and it's not because we don't want to, but the availability to us as
members of this community aren't made available. A lot of these guys come from all
over the world to, you know, use our, our space and we're getting locked out.
And all we're doing with more development is, is that's what's happening too. We
have to share what we pay for every single day of our lives with other people who just
come here for a period of time and make use of it.
But I believe I also agree with Mr. Cockett the word "temporary" should be, I think I'll
say not, not permanent, but it should be I think a term that's a lot stronger.
Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kamaunu.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning on the testimony he has
shared with you?
Having none, Mr. Kamaunu, thank you so much for your testimony this morning.
COUNTY CLERK: Our nixt--next speaker is Stephen West. He'll, he'll also be testifying on
County Communication 07-299.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. STEPHEN WEST (testifying on County Communication No. 07-2991:
Thank you, Chair, Councilmembers.
I had a little discussion, actually, with Jo Anne in the back regarding housing. And
that's really a major issue that's facing not only the community, but our members of
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the ILWU, and very complex; but the bottom line is if there's a moratorium, the rents
going to be increased, we're going to have people moving away.
I have been here; I testified about this on other items. I think we, we got to put our
heads together and find a way to make this work and, you know, whether it'll be
deeper discussions, but there has to be a better way. There has to be a better way.
And given that, that's pretty much all I want to say. But thank you for the opportunity
to speak.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. West.
Members, any questions for Mr. West on his testimony?
Okay, having none, Mr. West, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. West was the last individual who signed up to offer
testimony at this morning's meeting.
We would note that written testimony has been submitted by Gordon Cockett and
Elle Cochran. Copies have made and duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else that would like to provide some testimony this morning on any of
the items we have agendized for today's regular meeting, please come forward and
we will give you an opportunity to share your, your comments with the Members.
Ms. Sugimura.

MS. YUKI LEI SUGIMURA:
Councilmembers, thank you for allowing me this opportunity to, to say a few words,
and this is regards to the resolution that you honored the 100 th anniversary of the
1907 Wailuku Courthouse.
And I'd like to present a lei to Ken Fukuoka, whose father is the last remaining judge
who occupied that building. And as--Ken.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sugimura.
Please come forward.
MR. DANIEL KANAHELE (testifying on County Communication No. 07-299):
Good morning, Councilmembers and Council Chair.
My name is Daniel Kanahele. I live in South Maui. I've testified before this body
before, and I'm here this morning to support Jo Anne Johnson and her bill.
I, I think that, that Maui needs time to catch up. I think that our infrastructure needs
time to catch up with just the current development that's happening today, let alone
for all of the other developments that are proposed in the future. It just makes
common sense to me.
We need new water sources. That's going to take time to develop. You know,
especially in West Maui, you know, the roads are way, way inadequate for the
amount of people that are living there now and are--will be living there in the near
future. I, I went out there about a week ago to participate in a CERT, Citizens
Emergency Response Team, drill that was being held in Lahaina, and hadn't been
out that side for a while. And I was just sort of surprised by what I saw looking
mauka as I came through the tunnel, and how the land appeared to me as one big
open wound. I've, I've never seen that area so denuded of, you know, the, the
natural beauty of the islands, the trees, you know. I supposed there's been grading
going on there and there's been fires, but I don't know, to my eyes, it really looked
awful.
And I would think for someone who is visiting the island and was anticipating
something else, it would be a shock to them. It was a shock to me, and I'm from here
and I hadn't been over there in a couple of months, you know, on the west side.
So, you know, I really do think that we're out behind the eight-ball in our infrastructure
that you folks need time to catch up. You got--every time we have our meetings,
there are piles and piles of binders on your desk and it just goes to show that you,
you need the time to make sure everything is done right and not in haste.
I think it's not wise to run beyond one's strength, and I think that's happening today in
Maui. I think we're running beyond our strength, and we need the time to, to catch
up. And a, a moratorium, I think would afford us that; and I think it's a, it's a, a good
way to go.
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And I think as far as housing in Hawaii, in Maui, it's not housing; I think it's pricing.
There are homes, but they're priced beyond the reach of our locals. But, you know,
there're many, many homes on the market for sale right now.
So that's my two cents today. Thank you, Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kanahele.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony to you this morning?
MR. KANAHELE: Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you for being here.
Is there anyone else that would like to share testimony with the Members on any
agendized item?
Okay, having no one else coming forward, Members, with no objections, Chair shall
close testimony for the regular meeting of 2 November 2007.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Members, the Chair, with no objections, will accept written testimony as presented to
the body for today's regular meeting, with no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.

Gordon C. Cockett; and
Elle Cochran.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 27

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of September 21, 2007
was presented at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 21, 2007 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to accept
the minutes of the regular meeting of 21 September 2007. Is there any discussion?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following Committee Reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-118 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Recommending that Contract No. C3450-2, between the County of Maui and
Mitsunaga & Associates, Inc., for architectural services for the new Kaunakakai Fire
Station in the amount of $309,167.44, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, the Chair will be happy to entertain a motion from
Mr. Pontanilla to adopt Committee Reports 07-118, 119, 120, 121, and 122. Are
there any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections. Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, thank you very much, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORTS NO. 07-118, 07-119,
07-120, 07-121, AND 07-122 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Reports 07-118 through 07-122, inclusive.
Prior to recognizing Mr. Pontanilla, Mr. Clerk, will you please state for the record the
remaining committee reports that we are taking action on.
Committee Report Nos. 07-119 through 07-122 were presented at this time.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-119 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Contract No, C3907, between the County of Maui and
Diversified Machinery Incorporated, for construction of improvements to Market
Street, from Wells Street to Kahawai Street, in Wailuku, in the amount of $6,767,040,
be FILED.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-120 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Contract No. C3924, between the County of Maui and Sato &
Associates, Inc., for construction management, inspection, and material testing
services to improve Market Street, from Wells Street to Kahawai Street, in Wailuku, in
the amount of $1,194,808, be FILED.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-121 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Contract No. C1567-3, between the County of Maui and Brown
and Caldwell, for additional training for the Wastewater Reclamation Division, in the
amount of $104,260, be FILED.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-122 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Contract No. C3872-1, between the County of Maui and
Gershman, Brickner & Bratton, Inc., for an Integrated Solid Waste Management Plan
for a "Technical Tour" by the Solid Waste Research and Advisory Committee, in the
amount of $40,794, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
The first Committee Report 07-118 is a report that details your Committee review
regarding contract issued for $309,167.44, relating to the architectural services for
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the planned Kaunakakai . . . Fire Station. Though the reflecting amendment to the
contract for this service that was planned in four phases, the Department stated that
the total contract amounts will remain within the amount budgeted for the services for
this project. Through the adoption of this report, committee report, the Committee
recommends the filing of Contract No. C3450-2.
The Committee Report No. 07-119 also details your Committee review of matters
relating to a contract issued to Diversified Machinery Incorporated for construction
services relating to the improvements for portion of Market Street. The Department
stated that the scheduled completion of the project to be sixteen months, and
construction will be coordinated to minimize the disruption of business and service,
services to the merchants, residents, and the public. Through the adoption of this
report, your Committee recommends the filing of Contract No. C3970.
Committee Report 07-120, again, this report details your Committee's review on
matters relating to a contract issued to Sato Associates, Inc., for construction
management, inspection, and material testing services relating to improvements for a
portion of Market Street. The contract amount reflects increases resulting from
requirements for additional structural inventory in construction coordination with
merchants, residents, and the public. Through the adoption of this report, your
Committee recommends the filing of Contract No. C3924.
Committee Report No. 07-121, again, this details your Committee's review regarding
the matter of a contract reflecting amended increased amounts relating to additional
training for the Wastewater Reclamation Division. The Committee was informed by
the Administration that the amendments were deemed appropriate and of necessity
of additional training to optimize the processing of wastewater at our County
wastewater facilities. Again, through the adoption of this report, your Committee
recommends that Contract No. C1567-3 be filed.
And the last Committee Report No. 07-122, again, this report details your Committee
review of matters relating to a contract reflecting the amended increased amount to
"Technical Tour" by the Solid Waste Research and Advisory Committee in relation to
the development of the County's Integrated Solid Waste Management Plan. The
amended amount reflects three additional members not included in the original
negotiated contract. Through adopting this report, your Committee recommends the,
that Contract No. 3872-1 be filed.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, we are under discussion. Any further discussion on the motion before
you? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-123 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO.
62 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
REPEALING SECTION 3.48.465, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
TAXPAYERS SIXTY YEARS OF AGE OR OVER", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-282, from the Director of Finance, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 07-123 BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-123. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a bill to clarify that the home exemption for taxpayers over sixty years of
age is not in addition to the permanently established $300,000 homeowner
exemption provided to all homeowners regardless of age.
The proposed bill repeals Maui County Code Section 3.48.465 that established
special home exemptions for taxpayers sixty years of age or over and seventy years
of age and over. The current $300,000 home exemptions is available to all
homeowners and exceeds the home exemption amounts contained within
Section 3.48.465, which became effective for ederly--elderly taxpayers when the
current homeowner exemption of $300,000 was permanently established by prior
ordinance. Repealing of Section 3.48.465 removes the ambiguity created by the
incompatible exemptions.
The Committee Chair requested that Corporation Counsel correct the title of the bill
by clarifying the bill relates to taxpayers sixty years of age or older.
Your Committee recommends passage of the received proposed revised bill and the
filing of the communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
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NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 62.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you,
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-124 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO.
63 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTIONS 3.48.425 AND 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS", be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-229, from Councilmember Pontanilla, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-124 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-124. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman.
This report details the Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a revised proposed bill to establish criteria to ascertain a taxpayer's intent
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to reside in the County for purposes of the real property tax homeowners exemption
and allowance of the Director of Finance to request proof of residency and increases
to the penalty for homeowners who fail to timely report a change in their status that
affects their exemption.
The amendments allow for heighten requirements to support eligibility for the
homeowner exemption and its enforcement.
The Committee voted to recommend passage of the revised proposed bill and filing
of the communication, Chair.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any other discussion on the motion? With none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNC1LMEMBER BALSA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: BILL NO. 63.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-125 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-134 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO. 2005-019 OF THEODORE MIYASHIRO", be
ADOPTED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-125
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-125. Mr. Mateo.

VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on October 16, 2007, to discuss con--a consideration of a
possible settlement of claim of Theodore Miyashiro. Your Committee notes that the
claim alleges damages and injuries relating to an automobile accident at the
intersection of Makawao Avenue and Maha Road on January 7, 2007, where a
Department of Water Supply employee accidentally struck a pedestrian while driving
a County vehicle.
The Department of the Corporation Counsel transmitted on August 29, 2007, a
proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO."--20-"2005-019 OF THEODORE MIYASHIRO". The purpose of the resolution is to
authorize settlement of the case for $8,000, a negotiated settlement amount that will
settle all of the issues relating to this case.
Your Policy Committee, therefore, recommends that the resolution be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS,
MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried,
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-134.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-126 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-135 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING
PLANNING DIRECTOR JEFF HUNT IN MAUI VACATION RENTAL ASSOCIATION,
INC. V. THE COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO. CV07-00495 JMS KSC", be
ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-126
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-126. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy . . . Policy Committee met on October 16, 2007, to discuss
correspondence dated October 3, 2007, from the Department of Corporation
Counsel, requesting consideration of the proposed resolution as read by the Clerk.
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The proposed resolution is to indemnify Planning Director Jeff Hunt in his individual
capacity in this case.
Your Committee notes that this case alleges violation of the Fourth, Fifth, and
Fourteenth Amendment to the United States Constitution.
Deputy Corporation Counsel noted in a brief overview of the case and notes that the
Plaintiff have made no allegations of any in--intentional act on the part of the
Planning Director outside of his scope of duty as an employee of the County of Maui
and recommends that that Council indemnify the Director.
Your Committee, therefore, recommends, Chairman, the resolution entitled
"INDEMNIFYING PLANNING DIRECTOR JEFF HUNT IN MAUI VACATION
RENTAL ASSOCIATION, INC. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. CV07-00495", be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 07-135.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-127 -

POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-136 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ROBBINS & ASSOCIATES, ATTORNEYS
AT LAW, A LAW CORPORATION, IN MICHAEL DAVID OGDEN, ET AL., VS.
COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO, 06-00113 JMS LEK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-127
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-127. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on October 16, 2007, to discuss a proposed resolution
from the Department of Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration of a proposed
resolution authorizing the employment of Special Counsel Robbins & Associates,
Attorneys at Law, A Law Corporation, in Michael David Ogden, et al., versus the
County of Maui.
The purpose of the resolution is to authorize the employment of this corporation as
the County's special counsel to represent Defendants County of Maui and Police
Officer Clifford Pacheco for a total compensation not to exceed $150,000.
Your Committee notes that this case alleges wrongful death and various violations of
Charles Benson Ogden's constitutional and civil rights.
Your Committee therefore recommends that the proposed resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ROBBINS &
ASSOCIATES, ATTORNEYS AT LAW, A LAW CORPORATION, IN MICHAEL
DAVID OGDEN, ET AL., VS. THE COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO. 06-00113"
be adopted.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? With none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-136.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-128 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that BILL NO. 64 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 3.30, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE
FIRST-TIME HOME BUYERS' REVOLVING FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-128
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-128. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on August 14, 2007, September 4, 2007, and again on
October 16, 2007, to discuss the matter of the First-Time Home Buyers' Program.
Your Committee noted the Council established the First-Time Home Buyers' Fund in
May of 2005, Ordinance No. 3286. In April 2006, the Council amended the
Ordinance No. 3286 to revise the name of the fund to the First-Time Home Buyers'
Revolving Fund. It was pointed out to the Committee that the First-Time Home
Buyers' Program did not allow for the payment of loan origination and processing
fees from the Fund.
By correspondence dated August 27, 2007, the Department of the Corporation
Counsel transmitted a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 3.30, OF THE MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE
FIRST-TIME HOME BUYERS' REVOLVING FUND". The purpose of the proposed
bill, Chairman, is to allow no more than 3 percent of the Fund to be used for
administrative expenses.
Your Policy Committee, therefore, recommends that the proposed bill be passed on
first reading and be ordered to print.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS,
MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 64.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-129

- PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO.
, entitled "WAIVER OF COMFORT STATION
AND PARKING AREA REQUIREMENTS IN THE PINEAPPLE HILL AT
KAPALUA PHASE II SUBDIVISION, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-274, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-129.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to
adopt Committee Report 07-129. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on October 3, 2007, and
recommended and adopt--adoption of this proposed resolution waiving the
requirements to provide a comfort station and parking area in the privately owned
and maintained linear park running from Lower Honoapiilani Road to Honoapiilani
Highway in the Pineapple Hill at Kapalua Phase II Subdivision, Lahaina, Maui,
consisting of approximately 33,905 square feet.
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Your Committee discussed with the Department of Parks and Recreation support for
the proposed resolution. Your Committee also supports the waiver of these facilities
given that the subject park will connect to the existing Napili Park which offers
comfort station and parking.
I respectfully ask the body for their full support of this resolution and the adoption of
committee report.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
We are under discussion. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I did have an opportunity to meet yesterday with representatives from Maui Land &
Pine who had explained and, you know, reiterated what the requirements are for this
particular area. Subsequent to that meeting, I received two calls, however, and I did
not have an opportunity to visit with the individuals because I had already concluded
my meeting and our other meeting went into the evening. But I would, I would state,
though, that during my meeting, one of the issues which was not raised during one of
the calls I received was, and I can ask this of the Committee because I was not
present at the discussion. One of the questions I did pose was regard, with, with
regard to handicapped access because of the terrain; and I just wanted to see if that
subject had come up in the Committee meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Would you be directing that to Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Victorino, if possible.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino, would you care to respond to the question by Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
That subject was brought up, and we did look into the matter. There are areas that
would be very difficult for handicapped accessibility, but also there are enough area
for them, too, if you're talking wheelchair and others, to traverse the area from either
the Honoapiilani Highway or even from Napili because the developer will be putting a
accessway, a pathway from the park onto the linear park, from Napili Park to the
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linear park. So they are, they have agreed to help us in that area to make that
accessible because you have the walkway and you have the accessible handicapped
parking that's available at Napili Park. So they will have that available. So we will
have that so that those who would like to traverse and walk and/or even use a
wheelchair could come from Napili parking area onto that linear parkway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
And, and that was essentially what I was told by the developer, so I just wanted to
see if there was anything different in the actual Committee discussion.
One of the concerns that was raised to me in a subsequent conversation was the
issue of the existing traffic and parking, and the impacts on the existing park. They
were unsure of what was going to happen to the existing Napili Park once this
accessway opened up.
And the way that it was expressed to me is that we've already, the taxpayers have
already built and constructed the park. And we actually, I believe, either bought or
had some kind of a trade with regard to the land that the Napili Park, which we
constructed, is already built on, because of the expense, which I was reminded of, of
actually developing that park going far over budget, the burden to the taxpayers was
substantial. Therefore, it was felt by this individual that why should the taxpayers pay
for all the expensive development of the park, and then have a developer hang on
the coattails, if you will, and not pay anything towards the development of parking or
additional handicapped parking stalls and additional parking for the people that may
be traversing this area? So those are the questions that were posed to me, and I
don't have the answer really to provide to that individual, so that's why I'm raising it.
And if that could be addressed also by the Co-Chair of the Committee if that has
been a consideration or was a consideration because--and I believe also just in
briefly reading the committee report--the issue of liability was there.
But I can understand the caller's perspective, but because I'm getting asked the
question, I'm asking the question.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Victorino, any further comment regarding the last comment/question from
Ms. Johnson?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. I wish that question was posed to me directly, but

since it was not and ... I will answer it in this manner.
Knowing the area and having spent many a, a weekend watching my grandson play
baseball on that park area and knowing the parking availability, I don't really know the
unintended consequences, and I don't know how many people will use it, and I don't
know how much parking will be taken up.
But I think when I looked at the overall parking facility, I, I thought, at this point, it
would be accommodating. Now, should there be more in the future, that's something
that I cannot address at this point. However, I would answer that question to that
person in saying that, yes, that park was built with our funds, but it was a park that
was long overdue for that community in Napili, Honokowai, and Honokahau area.
So I think looking at everything, I, I believe there's enough room for everybody at this
point. And, in the future, hopefully, we'll be able to do some more development in the
lower section once the roadway has been finished and we can do some parking
down there. There are some options available to us at a later date. But, at this time,
I think it's a win-win situation for everybody.
And to that person who was asking that question, I think we all—we all win because
most of the people that would use that park, I believe are our residents; and even the
linear park will be a lot of our residents. Yes, maybe some visitors, but I think a lot of
our residents would be well served with that linear park also.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Anything further?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, please, Mr. Medeiros.
Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
And, and this was a person who actually lives in the subdivision. And, of course, we
have other park improvements that are going on right now on the other side of Napili
Park. And I can understand the concerns that this person raised.
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My, my one, I guess my one concern about this and, you know, I, I can understand

the individual who asked the question because on the surface, I, and, and as I spoke
with the representatives from Maui Land & Pine, in principle, I have no problem with
the linear parkway because it was a requirement of part of the approval of their
subdivision.

But I guess in reflecting on that support, I also tend to agree with the individual that
raised the issue to me because--and, and I think Mr. Victorino just stated something
that we, meaning the County, will have some other options available, you know,
meaning taxpayer money. So I think until I actually know and until that, I guess that
section is open where the walkway would go, and I know because I don't know
exactly what the parking accommodations are now, I would prefer to make my own
site inspection and visit with the Parks staff and make sure that the subdivision is not
getting overflow. Because if this is a requirement that was tied to another
development, then is it really appropriate to be looking at the public's expenditure of
dollars to further resolve this issue? And is it appropriate to then have the parking
within County property when the requirement was originally placed on the developer
to provide this?
So, you know, I'm, I have mixed feelings because I, I like the concept of the linear
parkway. I think that a lot of my issues were addressed, but because I always err on
the side of caution and I guess I had not really considered that perspective when it
was raised with me from people who actually live in that area, I don't feel
comfortable, at this point, supporting the measure. So, you know, if it's going to
actually be called for a vote and there's going to be no further discussion on it, then,
at this point, I would have to, out of respect for the people that live in that area, vote
no.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Yes, as the other Co-Chair of the Public Works and Facilities Committee, I just
wanted to add what Co-Chair Victorino had expressed to Member Johnson.
And that was that we discussed it quite in length in our Committee meeting with the
Parks Department. And they felt, in their assessment, that the Napili Park parking
and comfort stations would not be overstressed by the use of people using the linear
park.
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The second point was that the linear park will be closed before dark so there would
be no users during that time. So there wouldn't, you know, be any parking at that
point of the day.
So I just wanted to add that for Member Johnson's information.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
It's my understanding that this linear park--I think that's a real creative nomenclature
to use, it's really a trail--is to satisfy park assessment requirements for the Pineapple
Hill Subdivision.
And, you know, while it isn't really near that subdivision, I, I guess that's neither here
nor there in the discussion. But what I am concerned with is it appears that, well,
first, let me ask. I know they're asking us to give them a waiver of the comfort station
and parking requirements. But I'd like to know if there has been any acceptance of
this linear park in lieu of their park assessment by the County, or if we are doing that
in accepting this resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you directing that question to, to me or, or to .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I would think Corp. Counsel would be the person to, to
have the answer, unless one of our Committee Chairs knows the answer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to respond to the question at hand?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
Part of the question seem to do with the issue of park dedication. My understanding
from the file is that this park is going to be privately owned and maintained.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: And this resolution, therefore, is simply a resolution to waive
the comfort station and parking requirements. It is not a resolution accepting title or
maintenance over the, the park--the, what's called the linear park.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I recognize-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --that, Mr. Chairman. My question is where is there any
documentation saying that this linear park is being accepted to fulfill the requirement
of the park assessment for Pineapple Hill?
And the reason I ask that is because the subdivider has already recorded a perpetual
restrictive covenant establishing this privately owned and maintained linear park. So,
you know, there [sic] is asking us to waive the park requirements, it seems, after the
fact, after this linear park has already been recorded on, on the said property. But I
don't see any documentation saying that either the County Parks Department or this
Council has accepted this linear park in lieu of the park assessment requirement for
the Pineapple Hill Estate Subdivision.
And the reason I'm concerned about that, Chair, and I'll just state it. It runs through
the middle of a subdivision known as the Napili Park Subdivision, and which I'm
assuming is also owned by Maui Land & Pine. And when I saw a picture of this trail,
it looked like it was just kind of like gulch area, and that they were going to do
plantings like farm plots along this linear trail so that there, which I think is great,
there would be no housing in this subdivision.
But I'm just not certain that, well, first of all, I don't like the idea of not having any
additional parking because this is an additional use, and I think we have to have
additional parking. It's going to be privately owned and maintained. And I'm just
wondering how this really is fulfilling, and if there's anything in here that says this
fulfills the park assessment requirement.
I know they're asking us, in the, in the committee report, they're saying this, but it
says in order to meet the requirements of the park assessment in the County Code,
"requiring the dedication of lands for parks and playgrounds, the Sudivider has
recorded a perpetual restrictive covenant establishing a privately owned." So it looks
like they've already done this; they've already established it.
And where was that accepted by the County as an in lieu contribution for the park
assessment? Does anybody know that, the answer to that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, are you prepared to respond to the question at hand?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, if I may, with your indulgence.
The, the developer's representative is here and maybe some of those questions
could be answered by them if that's all right with you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will ask the body first if there is any objections to the Chair calling
forward a representative of the applicant landowner to come forward? Hearing no
objections, the Chair will allow that request made by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a representative that would come forward to the podium on the
chamber floors to assist us?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, you know, I'm, I'm reading into this a little further,
and in a--this is a letter from Planning Director Foley to the Parks Department on
September 2, '05: "In accordance with the recommendation of Parks and Recreation
Department, the Planning Department hereby accepts the Linear Park at Pineapple
Hill"--"the Linear Park at Pineapple Hill - Phase 2, as well as the recommendation to
waive requirements for parking and a comfort station."
Well, the linear park is not at Pineapple Hill Phase II, so and then there's a letter
November 4, '05, also saying, the subject is a "Linear Park, Pineapple Hill at
Kapalua - Phase II":
"This is in response to your memo dated October"--'05, from Milton
Arakawa to Parks Director Correa--"requesting for our support to
accept land for park and playground purposes as well as to support
a waiver of the comfort station and parking requirements. We
received additional information from Mr. Matsui of your Department
that the linear park will be dedicated as an easement. Therefore,
our department has no objection to the dedication of an easement
for park purposes."
But, you know, this is all in reference to a "Linear Park, Pineapple Hill at
Kapalua-Phase II", site acceptance letter.
So it seems like the correspondence between the departments is referencing a
different location then what we have in front of us today. And, you know, I'm not real
comfortable with it, Mr. Chair, because I don't have any idea what the operation of
this linear park will be. There's no indication to us on who will be--it's going to be
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privately owned and maintained. It's on private property. There's no indication that
the County will have any ownership in this.
And so they're asking us to waive the requirements of a park assessment, but, you
know, I just feel uneasy about this. I don't know how much parking is going to be
available for people who want to use this, how they'll be able to access it. And I also
have a problem in that it is on Royal Patent Land.
So if, if the representative could give me some answers to those questions, that
would be very helpful.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Prior to calling down the representative, Members, we'll be in
recess till 11:20 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:13 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:24 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 2 November 2007 shall return to order.
Members, at this time, the Chair will recognize Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
WITH THE QUESTIONS THAT HAVE BEEN BROUGHT UP, I
MOVE TO POSTPONE THIS ITEM UNTIL OUR NEXT REGULAR
COUNCIL MEETING.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair recognizes a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by
Mr. Medeiros, to postpone. This is a motion to postpone, Members, to a time set
certain, which would be the next scheduled Council meeting, to take up this matter.
We are under discussion. Mr. Victorino, any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I think this would allow some of the requests that were made by various Members so
that we can address those concerns, also make sure that Parks is available at the
next meeting so that they can explain their position, and also have the developer
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available for any other questions that could be raised. I want to get this matter
addressed and, and clarified so that we may move on, sir.
So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the Committee
Co-Chairs allowing this postponement--and my apologies since I'm not a member of
this Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No apologies necessary, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. But I do think that we, we need some
time to make sure that we all know what we're voting on. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS,
MOLINA,
PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-129 WAS POSTPONED TO THE
COUNCIL MEETING OF NOVEMBER 16, 2007.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-130 -

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 65 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 18.20.070, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
SIDEWALKS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

2.

That Committee Report No. 05-131, from the Public Works Committee, be
FILED; and

3.

That County Communication No. 05-194, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-130.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-130. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on October 3, 2007, and
recommended the passage on first reading of a proposed bill to require five-foot wide
sidewalks on both sides of the street in all areas zoned residential or duplex, or in the
County's interim zone.
The Public Works committee report recommending passage of this bill last term had
been recommitted to allow for the required review by the Subdivision Engineering
Standards Committee.
This proposed bill would increase uniformity of our sidewalks, comply with the
recommendations of the Disabilities and Communication Access Board, and
encourage pedestrian activity.
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The proposed bill intends to have adequate sidewalks installed at the time of the
initial development to avoid having to later use general tax revenues to make needed
improvements through CIP funding.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this proposed bill and the adoption of
this committee report.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: While I'm not a member of the Committee, I, you know,
having my husband who has challenges when he traverses an area in his
wheelchair, and knowing many of the members of the disabled community, I know
the challenges that they face.
And while some of the issues that were raised in Committee had to do with
increasing the cost for affordable housing or increasing the cost of a particular
development, I think that if we build to a standard that can accommodate all
individuals, whether they be disabled or whether they be fully abled, I'm looking at
moms who sometimes take their little ones, it's very difficult to just even sometimes
manage going down a sidewalk when you've got children on either side of you.
So I think from my perspective, while it might not seem like a smart-growth concept, I
believe that we have to look at trying to adopt standards that are going to allow us to
age in place. And I think this is one of those standards that will at least enable
people to access throughout their entire lives their neighborhoods that they've grown
to love and hold dear to them.
So I, I really, from a personal perspective, as well as just, you know, knowing the
issues that surround our disabled community, I do support this.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, I want to commend the subject matter Chair, Mr. Medeiros, for taking on this matter
in Committee. This is the, this is an example of legislation that gets very little, if any,
publicity, but makes a very big difference in people's lives, not only for the obvious
safety factor, but also the accommodations for those citizens who have physical
challenges.
So I really want to commend them for taking on this. It's these little measures that
make a very big difference for a lot of folks.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BALSA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 65.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-294 - BENJAMIN M. ACOB, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated October 17, 2007)
Pursuant to Appendix A of Ordinance No. 3462, the Fiscal Year 2008 Budget,
transmitting a copy of a Grant Award letter, dated October 8, 2007, from Lan Koga,
Administrator of the Department of the Attorney General, State of Hawaii, for the
Domestic Violence Investigations Program for the period October 1, 2007 to May 31,
2008, in the amount of $49,588.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-294.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
file County Communication 07-294. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This communication from the Prosecuting Attorney transmits to Council copy of a
Grant Award letter from the Hawaii State Department of the Attorney General
announcing a designated amount of $49,588 for the Domestic Violence
Investigations Program for the period of October 1, 2007 through May 31, 2008.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-295

- THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated October 17, 2007)

Informing of the Police Department's intent to expend $50,000 in Federal Forfeiture
Funds for its Employee Development Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-295.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
file County Communication 07-295. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
This communication from the Chief of Police is informing Council the Department's
intent to use $50,000 in Federal Forfeiture Funds for use related to its Employee
Development Program to fund training and related expenses.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-296 - DANNY MATEO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated October 22, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE HAWAII PUBLIC
HOUSING AUTHORITY TO CONDUCT A COMPREHENSIVE INVESTIGATION
INTO LIVING CONDITIONS AT ITS PUBLIC HOUSING FACILITIES IN MAUI
COUNTY", and informing of his intention to offer the following motions:
1.

A motion for the ADOPTION of the proposed resolution; and

2.

A motion for the FILING of this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION AS READ BY THE CLERK.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
adopt the resolution, Members, attached to County Communication 07-296, entitled
"URGING THE HAWAII PUBLIC HOUSING AUTHORITY TO CONDUCT A
COMPREHENSIVE INVESTIGATION INTO LIVING CONDITIONS AT ITS PUBLIC
HOUSING FACILITIES IN MAUI COUNTY". Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. Could we have the Clerk read the resolution
throughout for the sake of the public's information on the specifics of the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
It's, it's, it's real evident--the purpose of the resolution is quite clear, Chairman. It
calls for Hawaii Public Housing Authority to conduct a thorough investigation in
looking at the living conditions of their facilities.
Having had the opportunity to visit the State, the State housing facilities on Maui and
Molokai and talking with many of its tenants, I am convinced that the neglect and
inability to address basic health and safety issues and poor management practices
needs to be addressed and it needs to be addressed now.
No one should live in such conditions where tenants live in fear of injury, of harm, or
of retaliation.
Chairman, this issue is not only a Maui County issue. Just to share the information,
the State housing facility is experiencing similar health and safety issues throughout
the State. Several newspaper articles in both The Maui News and The Honolulu
Advertiser has been written attempting to bring focus to this problem.
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Chairman and Members, our resolution does not have force and effect of law;
however, I'm hopeful that improvements will be made and a thorough investigation is
done. Our people deserve better, and it is critical that the Council act immediately
and unequivocally inform the Hawaii Public Housing Authority of its living conditions
at their housing facilities in Maui County so that proper action may be taken as
quickly as possible.
And, Chairman, included in my motion is also the filing of this communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Mister—my fellow colleague, Mr. Mateo, has
put it most eloquently, but I'd like to put it in more simple terms—it's terrible.
I've been down there both at Piihana, Kahekili, David Maio. I don't know how come
these people are allowed to live like that. And this replacement of appliances with
somebody else's appliances that doesn't work in their unit, leaving vacant units in
disrepair, allowing others to go into these empty units and thrashing 'em is appalling.
But what's most important and most mindboggling was the fact that when you have
outsiders coming in and residents trying to report it both to the police and to the
authority, the management, nothing can be done. Everybody seems to be afraid.
Drug is running rampant in those areas. It's not just a scourge of that area, it's all
over Maui, but that, in particular. Underage drinking, openly. I drive by at night and I
can see it.
So I think that the Governor and the rest who are in charge of this needs to address it
now, needs to bring back to Mr. Mateo and this Committee and this Council and this
County, the answers, and not be afraid to put forth the effort to make those changes.
And if they can't handle it, give it to one of our nonprofit groups. Give it to one of
them so that they can maybe do a better job and protect our citizens.
Just because they don't have a lot of money, just because they're not maybe one of
the chosen, do they need to be treated in a disrespectful and undignified manner? I
really was appalled. And some of us Members who went down there and who've
been there since, have been totally, totally dismayed by this. I am sick of seeing stuff
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like this happen here in Hawaii. This is not the ghetto. We should never have that in
America nor in Hawaii, and in Maui County in particular.
So, Mr. Chair, I ask, and I ask my other colleagues to support this; and to not only
support it, but do everything possible in your areas and on this County to make sure
those changes come to fruition. And if not, somehow taking back what belongs to
the people of Maui County, the dignity that these people so richly deserve.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Yeah, I want to thank Member Mateo for this resolution. I, too, got many calls from
residents of these facilities. I have spoken to them and I have met with some of
them, and I continue to update them on what we can--are trying to do. And I think
they're going to be really appreciative of Member Mateo's resolution that is very well
expressed in this resolution. So I do want to thank Member Mateo for this and,
hopefully, we re--we will receive some kind of proactive response from the State in
correcting these conditions that are at their facilities.
But I certainly will support this resolution, and once again thank Member Mateo for
doing this.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, too, would like to thank Council Vice-Chair Mateo for bringing this resolution
forward, and I commend him in the language that he has included in this resolution
and the fact that the first person on the list to receive this resolution is the Field Office
Director for the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development, which
is the Federal oversight agency that provides Federal funding for the Hawaii Housing
Authority to implement these programs. And I'm sure they'll be very interested in
Vice-Chair Mateo's resolution and the information that they have--he's providing to
them through this resolution.
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Hopefully, that will put the pressure on the State to step forward and do the right
thing for the citizens of Maui County and for all of the people in the State who are
tenants in the Hawaii Public Housing Authority's housing.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I had also had the opportunity to go down to Kahikili Terrace, meet with the residents
over there. And what the resolution say is so true.
We had an opportunity to attend an Affordable Housing Conference on Oahu. And
at, at the conference, our State legislators indicated that the legis--in, in, in their
proposal for next year, they're going to be putting in $2 million for repair and
maintenance; but we made it known that $2 million won't go a long way.
Also made known at the conference was that if the State can't do a, can't do a good
job, why, "Why don't you have a nonprofit organization run the, the housing for the
State of Hawaii? They do a good job here on Maui."
So, again, Chairman,

be supporting this resolution. Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I, too, would also echo my support for the
resolution.
I think that each one of us in our own operations, you know, have received calls
sometimes daily about situations that arise. And it's frustrating for us because even
when you try to handle or address the issues that are being raised by the people that
are calling, it's so sad to be, I guess, have to say to them, "I'm sorry that I can't do
more because it's not something that is under our direct control." That's why even
the resolution, it doesn't have the force and effect of law, but at least it is a wake-up
call, hopefully, to our legislators and to the people that can do something about it.
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Over the years, I think I, I have grown sometimes very disillusioned about what
government can or cannot do and particularly when it comes to the State because
the offices largely that exist at the State level are not on each one of the neighbor
islands. So you'll see on the news reports, Oahu's getting, you know, a facelift or
certain developments there are getting revamped and upgraded, because they, they
are rec--you know, directly there. The legislators have easier access to some of
these facilities and, yet, many of the neighbor islands, we just feel for our residents of
these facilities because they're really treated as stepchildren and not even, you know,
the, the, I guess, the favorite stepchildren. They're somewhere down there on the
list—out of sight, out of mind.
So for me, I just want to let our representatives at the State and also our Federal
agencies know we're willing to help in whatever way. If we have a punch list or
recommendations to make to find creative solutions to the problems that exist here, I
think we're up to the task 'cause we've done it in a lot of other issues.
But in this case where the housing was constructed with Federal money in many
cases, it was actually overseen by State people in these various positions. Shame
on them for becoming slum landlords. I expect that in New York when people look at
slum landlords, when you say, "Oh, well, you know, there's tenements or other
things." That is a place where we, as government, will be critical of private interest
who let their properties go into a state of disarray. But when the government does it
and we're part of the problem, shame on us.
So I totally support this, and I'm hoping that we can find some creative solutions to
provide relief for the individuals that are negatively impacted.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I, I want to thank Councilmember Mateo for introducing this resolution and
heightening the community's awareness of this problem that sometimes gets covered
up or put on the backside when we're looking at other more, you know,
well-publicized issues. The State can spend millions of dollars for a transportation
system, but yet here we have our humble citizens who are living in decrepit housing
conditions. And, yes, it is a State problem, but these citizens are from Maui County,
so it, basically, I look at it as a problem that we must all address whether it's County
or State.
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And I think we're going to need to be--this Council's going to be, will have to be the

ones who are the "whistle-blowers" in this case. The citizens who live in these
homes, they--many of 'em are very humble, local-style, no make waves; but, at the
same time, they may be intimidated. If they come out and make a lot of noise, then
there may be retribution; and we hope that they're not faced with that.
But I think it's incumbent upon us again to be the whistle-blowers and look out for our
citizens whether it's a, the jurisdiction is the State or the County. So I'm hopeful that
by getting the word out, that some action can take place and some accountability.
Our citizens don't del--deserve to live in conditions like this. And, as you know, this
Council is taking steps to address the housing crisis, and this is just one casualty of,
of the war, if, if you will, Mr. Chairman, in, with the lack of housing in our community.
So thank you, Mr. Mateo, and I look forward to further discussions of this matter, or at
least the word to get out to everyone about the kinds of conditions our, our citizens
have to put up with. And, and you would think with our economy being very
prosperous--this is the kind of stuff you read about occurring in Third World countries,
not right here in Hawaii. It's sad.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, one more item. And, you know, we thank
Mr. Mateo for the resolution; but, also want to give a, a huge mahalo to John Tomoso
from the Office of Aging because John has been also a tireless warrior in this, in this
battle, too. He's assisted the people in these areas trying to help them and us
understand the situation as it, as it exist. So I, I'd like to say thank you to John
Tomoso also because he helped a great deal in bringing forth this, and has been
constantly following up and trying to improve the situation there in another area in
another means, yeah. So I think Mr. Mateo has, you know, done a great job with the
resolution and, hopefully, will help with not only Mr. Tomoso and his means to make
this and resolve this matter so that the people of Maui County, especially our special
needs, our special people, those who are most vulnerable can be assisted and, and
taken care of not treated, like I've heard said, like slumlords taking care of tenements.
This is not--even in the mainland, I don't like that. I don't want to ever see it done
here in Maui County.
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Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further comments, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTAN I LLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-138.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
(THE RESOLUTION NUMBER WAS LATER CORRECTED TO
RESOLUTION NO. 07-137. See page 65.)
NO. 07-297

- FREDERICK D. PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated October 26, 2007)

Requesting a time extension until November 15, 2007 for the submittal of the Capital
Improvement Project Implementation Report as of September 30, 2007 (Fiscal
Year 2008 - First Quarter), which is due by October 31, 2007.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-297 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 2, 2007
Page 64

NO. 07-298 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated October 16, 2007)
Requesting that a presentation be conducted by the coordinators of five watershed
partnerships consisting of the East Maui Watershed Partnership, Leeward Haleakala
Watershed Restoration Partnership, West Maui Mountains Watershed Partnership,
East Molokai Watershed Partnership, and Lanai Watershed Partnership.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-298 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-299 - JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated October 22, 2007)
Transmitting a draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH A
TEMPORARY DEVELOPMENT MORATORIUM ON WEST MAUI AGRICULTURAL
LAND".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-299 be referred to the Planning Committee.
(See pages 66 through 69 for comments.)

NO. 07-300 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated October 15, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE CITY AND COUNTY OF
HONOLULU AND STATE OF HAWAII FOR THE U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION AGENCY HAWAII BROWNFIELDS CLEANUP REVOLVING LOAN
FUND PROGRAM".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-300 be referred to the Policy Committee.
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NO. 07-301

- TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated October 16, 2007)

Transmitting copies of the semiannual report regarding park dedications for each
community plan area for the period April 1, 2007 through September 30, 2007, and
the Park Assessment Balance Summary as of June 30, 2007.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-301 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-302 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated October 15, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 6.04.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO ANIMAL
REGULATIONS, AND AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO RECREATIONAL AREA REGULATIONS".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-302 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-303 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated October 23, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING MAUI ELECTRIC
COMPANY, LIMITED, TO INSTALL ONE UTILITY POLE ON KOKOMO ROAD,
HAIKU, MAUI, HAWAII".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-303 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.

CORRECTION TO RESOLUTION NUMBER
ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-296
COUNTY CLERK: And, Mr. Chairman, I would note for the record that the last resolution
adopted was 07-137. I stand corrected.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referrals to the standing
committees of the Council regarding County Communication 07-297 through and
including 07-303. Are there any requests to the Chair at this time?

COMMENTS RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO.07-299
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Like has been stated by my colleagues in the past,
item 07-299, which may, and I think properly said, belongs in the Planning
Committee, is such an important item for which only five Members are, are, are a part
of, and I, I, and I don't serve on that committee. As it's been said by many other
Members in this, this chamber on many other occasions, I am wanting to participate.
And because this is I think a step, a major step in our, our, in, in what Maui County
and, and what we, as a committee, and as, I should say as a Council, are moving to;
and I'm not sure if this will, will, recommendation will be accepted, but I'd like to see
this item moved to Policy for which all nine of us serve.
Yes, I understand it will come to the full Council eventually, but I think this is so
important that all of us, a nine-member committee, and that's the best committee I
could think of at the moment, would fit, would fit most properly for all of us to spend
time discussing and making sure something like that would be proper for the people
of Maui County.
So that's my only request, and I stand to wait for your ruling and the feeling of the
rest of the body.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Prior to making a decision on, on your request, are there any
other requests for any other County Communication to the Chair? Okay, having
none, the Chair is going to call for a very short recess, Members. Please do not
leave the chamber. We'll be in recess till twelve noon.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:56 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:01 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA, EXCUSED.)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 2 November 2007 shall return to order.

The re--the Chair has one request before him made by Mr. Victorino regarding
consideration of a referral regarding County Communication 07-299, from your
Chair's recommendation of Planning, which has jurisdiction of the subject matter, and
the request to refer to Policy Committee.
The Chair will just share some comments before making his, his ruling. Members, I
can appreciate the, the frustrations of non-participation. And the Chair had, at the
beginning of the term, and this was brought forward, had put forward a proposal for
consideration that would allow participation. The membership chose to deny or, or,
or, or file that proposal, and there was no other proposal set forward to the Chair for
consideration by the body.
Other things that I will share with you is that Ms. Johnson can definitely give you
comments about when it, it have, items have been referred to full nine-member
committees. It is not necessarily that it will receive a hearing. So that's something
that you need to take into consideration because the nine-member committee chair
will take that in consideration with all other priorities given to the committee also in
deciding what items will be agendized for near future scheduled meetings.
Two, I would also state that it was interesting. I thought we might have had some
HSAC legislative proposals that might have wanted to address this particular
situation. And it's interesting statewide of ourselves and our colleagues of our sister
counties, there is no such consideration put forward.
Third, I would say that it is interesting in this point of time, and I can appreciate the
frustration you, you have this of--afternoon, after seeing how the State has performed
in the past few weeks. While we are held to a very rigorous narrowly interpreted
application of the State's Sunshine Law through the Office of Information Practices,
and that we are unable to meet regarding more than three Members, or is it a
quorum, or I guess it depends on the situation, regarding the ability of open meetings
so the public can view the proceedings of this body or its committees in the conduct
of the people's business.
Nonetheless, on the other hand of the law, the State has no problems and no
concern of Sunshine, that the Governor can, prior to submitting a bill, secure
sufficient votes, which means a decision has been made, before a bill can be
submitted to Legislature for a special session on a specific item. Okay. They knew,
the House knew they had thirty-six votes before entering session. The Senate knew
they had more than thirteen votes before they entered session. Where is the
Sunshine in all of this, Members? And, yet, for a Member who does not sit on one of
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our committees wishing to at least listen to the conversation, listen to the testimony,
representing your constituency in this County, you are barred from those activities. It
makes you wonder where the fairness and the application of the law lies.
And I state that on the record this afternoon, Members, because I believe that is part
of the conflict our people have. We have laws that apply to some people, and we
have laws that, with the same law, does not apply to this group of people. So where
is consistency in application? Where is fairness in decisions based on the same law?
Okay.
But stating that, Members, it is your Chair's ruling at this time, taking into account
your comments, your frustrations, nonetheless, I am still, at this point in time,
Members, will make a ruling that this matter go to Planning Committee for basically
one--basically for one purpose, and that the Committee Chair, Ms. Baisa, although
not present to speak this afternoon, has indicated a willingness to provide an
opportunity to have this scheduled to receive public comment within the--a very
reasonable near future timeframe.
And while I would ask that I understand you, you would like to participate, I think at
this point in time, part of my reasoning also to recommend and rule for Planning, is
that I think it's important to first hear from the community before we go to the next
step, which is asking the questions and do our further due diligence before making a
final decision on this issue. And that is why the Chair is going to rule that this will be
sent to Planning for the purpose of receiving that information first; and that is the
Chair's ruling at this time.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you, Chair. And although disappointed with
your ruling, I will accept that as being a fair one. Unfortunately, again, because, as
you've stated so eloquently, and I'll put it in more simple terms, the State jacks us
around and makes us rule under certain rules, and they don't have to abide by 'em.
So they play on a different field than we do. They play on the Astroturf and the, the
wonderful grounds; and we play in the muddy field out here, and they hope for us to
figure it out by ourselves.
So to my--to our colleagues at the State level, especially the Administration and
some of the other parties, even though I know their hearts in the right place, maybe
you should look at changing your rules to be fair to everybody. Either make it fair for
us as the Legislative group, or change your rules to be the same as us and apply
what you tell us to do in your house.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair, for your comments.
be asking the other Members of
And, and, as a representative of HSAC, I, I, I,
HSAC to consider a bill that can be presented to our legislators in their next session
in regards to the opinion from 01P; and, hopefully, we get some positive response.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
You know what, the, the, the Chair will make an assumption that everyone has a
comment on the Chair's ruling, so you will have an opportunity and just work my
way down.
Mr. Molina, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'll support your recommendation, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros, any comments on the, the Chair's ruling or questions to the ruling?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Like Member Molina, I, I'll be supporting your ruling.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. And as the Member who's introduced the
legislation and also as Vice-Chair of Planning, I, I really ask, you know, for the
support for your recommendation because I really feel for the other Members that are
not able to participate. But I cannot speak for the Chair of the Committee; but,
hopefully, this will provide a framework so that the item, once it gets the information
gathered and we have justification to make a decision one way or the other, that I
would certainly advocate for it going to a nine-member committee.
Thank you very much, though, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.

Before the Chair recognizes Ms. Anderson for her opportunity to provide any
comment, should she have, the Chair will also state, Members, that there is nothing
that hinders this body from later re-referring the matter to another committee or
bringing it forward through our exercise of our options of our Rules, to just bring it
forward back to the full Council. So we do have opportunities and different options to
have additional participation on this subject matter.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I think one of the reasons that HSAC hasn't addressed this, and I'm only speculating
because I'm not privy to their committee meetings, but, you know, the other Councils
are not bound by this opinion from OIP because they have not come out with a
written opinion yet.
This, this was a verbal opinion given to our staff in March of this year, and they still
have not issued a written opinion. And the Director that was in charge at the time is
no longer there.
However, in, again, verbal conversations that myself and my staff have had with OIP,
it appears, I mean they keep promising a written opinion, and the reason that's
important is if they had a written opinion, then there would be something concrete to
impose on the other Counties. And because there isn't anything in writing, the other
Counties are not having to fall under the same restrictions that we are.
But, also a written opinion would give us something to challenge. So in that, you
know, we don't have that written opinion, and, and I do acknowledge that you did
attempt, Mr. Chair, early on, to solve this situation by giving us a reso to change the
Council Rules where we would have made five-member committees seven-member
committees. I appreciate that, but the reason I didn't support that at the time is
because that meant we still had to pick and choose who those seven people would
be, excluding two other Members. And I didn't feel comfortable doing that because I
think we all have constituencies that want to be represented.
So I'm hoping that maybe from this discussion and this situation in front of us now,
and, and it's going to get worse as we have more information coming forward in
regards to the General Plan update that all of us want to be privy to. And it's not just
listening, it's being able to ask questions when there are technical presentations
given to us that are meant to, you know, inform and educate us. Unless we have the
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opportunity to ask questions, then it's a missed opportunity when we come down to
making decisions at the Council level.
But I'm hoping that perhaps the Chair could initiate a resolution that would amend the
Council Rules, making all non-committee members ex-officio members of
committees, so that when we post the agendas, all non-committee members could
attend as ex-officio members, as I believe that was the advice given to us just
recently by OIP that, that would satisfy their concern.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Not in writing again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thanks, Ms. Anderson. Thank you. Chair will state that it's a point well
taken.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank, thank you very much.
I'd like to follow up on Member Anderson's comments because that was the direction
I was interested in pursuing, looking at a, a resolution that would recognize
nonmembers of committees as ex-officios.
Would the Chair be able to give us an idea of what kind of timetable would be
required in order for this body to approve such a resolution so it could be, in fact,
implemented as soon as possible?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Members, if you are looking at me to present a proposal and work
with, working with our staff, and there is minimal changes to the proposal, it's maybe
doable within six weeks. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And, and the Chair is, would like this discussion on the, the Sunshine, and, you
know, I know I instigated and brought it up, but let us come back to the item on the
agenda which is the referrals of County Communications, please.
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Okay, is there any further request to the Chairman at this time? Okay, having none,
those County Communications, as stated by the Chair, and those recommendations
on the left-hand margins of your agenda shall be referred to the various standing
committees of the Council as noted.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee report listed under "Unfinished Business" was presented at this
time.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-113 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill No.
(2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
GRANTING GOODFELLOW BROS., INC. A CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR
USES RELATING TO A ROCK CRUSHING FACILITY WITHIN THE COUNTY
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI, MAUI,
HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 07 113, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-113.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
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(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 12:16 p.m.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-113. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I WOULD LIKE TO MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL
ATTACHED TO THE COMMITTEE REPORT BY ADDING NEW
PARAGRAPHS NUMBER 7, 8, AND 9 TO COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-113.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ah . .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Ifs been sec, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we do have a motion to amend made by Mr. Molina, seconded by
Mr. Pontanilla, to the bill attached to corn--Committee Report 07-113. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The paragraphs that I would like to add are in a transmittal letter to you from the Land
Use Committee, and also to the Members, dated October 30--and I'll read them into
the records.
These are three additional conditions as proposed by the State Department of
Transportation, which came to us just days before the October 19 Council meeting.
This was after the Committee approved the Conditional Use Permit from Goodfellow
Bros. So these are three additional conditions, and 111 read them into the record.
PARAGRAPH 7: "THAT GOODFELLOW BROS., INC. SHALL
CONTINUE TO MAINTAIN THE ACCESS INTERSECTION AS PER
THE APPROVED MONITORING PLAN TO THE SATISFACTION
OF THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION,
HIGHWAYS DIVISION, MAUI DISTRICT ENGINEER."
PARAGRAPH 8 IN SECTION 2: "THAT GOODFELLOW BROS.,
INC. SHALL CONTINUE TO CONDUCT A TRAFFIC SIGNAL
WARRANT STUDY AT PIILANI HIGHWAY AND WELAKAHAO
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ROAD EVERY TWO YEARS, ACCORDING TO THE EXISTING
SCHEDULE, OR AS DIRECTED BY THE MAUI DISTRICT
ENGINEER."
AND, AGAIN, IN SECTION 2, A NEW PARAGRAPH 9 TO BE
ADDED AND READ AS FOLLOWS: "THAT WHEN WARRANTED,
AND AT THE DIRECTION OF THE MAUI DISTRICT ENGINEER,
GOODFELLOW BROS., INC. SHALL INSTALL TRAFFIC SIGNALS
AT THE INTERSECTION OF PIILANI HIGHWAY AND
WELAKAHAO ROAD AT NO COST TO THE STATE. IN LIEU OF
SIGNALIZATION OR UNTIL SUCH SIGNALIZATION IS
COMPLETED, GOODFELLOW BROS., INC. SHALL DIRECT
LEFT-TURNING TRUCKS THAT WANT TO ENTER PIILANI
HIGHWAY TO THE PIILANI HIGHWAY AND KANANI ROAD
INTERSECTION. IN THIS LATTER CASE, GOODFELLOW BROS.,
INC. WILL DEVELOP AND EXECUTE A MAINTENANCE PLAN
FOR THE INTERSECTION TO THE SATISFACTION OF THE MAUI
DISTRICT ENGINEER."
(Councilmember Victorino returned to the meeting at 12:17 p.m..)

And, Chair, I might want to add we also received a October 30 letter from the
Planning Department supporting the proposed additional conditions from the State.
AND, IN THIS MOTION, I WOULD ALSO LIKE TO INCLUDE THE
FILING OF THE COMMUNICATION.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
Members, for your clarification, the Chair will state that what the Chair is recognizing
is a motion to amend the bill attached to the committee report. We are not amending
the committee report, so the, the Chair is just clarifying it so that you're clear on what
the motion to amend is prior to asking for your decision.
Okay, Mr. Molina, any further comments/discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No. I think I've said as much as I could on this incorporating
these additional conditions, Chairman.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under discussion on the motion to amend. Having none, all in
favor of that motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are now on the main motion as amended. We are under further discussion.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No further discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members? With none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER BAISA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO, 66.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNTY CLERK: Otherwise, we have no further business scheduled for today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, its been a long morning and early afternoon.
We're under
"Announcements." The Chair will be happy to start the announcements this
afternoon with Mr. Victorino.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of November 2,
2007, was adjourned by the Chair at 12:37 p.m.
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